Natural Sciences Council of Chairs Meeting
September 17, 2012
1:00-2:57 p.m., BI-104

1. Approval of minutes for August 13, 2012 – Approved as distributed.
2. Informational Items

a. Announcement by Chairs

i. Kerstin – Tina Kouri graduated with a BS in Computer Science in 2006 and recently completed her Ph.D. in Computer Science from the Colorado School of Mines. She has taken an instructor position at the University of South Florida.

b. Announcements from Administration
i. Panic buttons – George suggested that all of the departments should test their panic buttons since this is the beginning of a new year. To test the panic button, call campus police at 75165 and inform them that a test will be performed and they will stay on the line and verify that the panic buttons are working. 
ii. Documents signed by the dean – In response to a question posed at the August 17th, 2012 Council of Chairs meeting, the dean read off a list of documents that she signed on Friday.   
iii. Travel reimbursements – The dean reminded the chairs that the university policy on reimbursement should be followed and faculty should not be paying for multiple people’s travel and seeking reimbursement. Instead, the faculty member should go through the proper procedure in advance of traveling because many expenses can be paid directly by the state.
iv. Administrative Council –Admin. Council has been changed from every Monday to every other Monday and the time has changed from 10:00am – noon to 1:00-3:00pm. This causes a few conflicts with the Council of Chairs meetings. On November 19th, 2012 the dean and Dr. Georgiou will “divide and conquer” and the December 3rd, 2012 meeting has been changed to December 10th, 2012. Once the dean knows the winter quarter schedule of Admin. Council meetings, she will see if there are any additional conflicts and will adjust the chair’s meetings accordingly.
v. Purchases through Office Max – There is a new procedure that is being implemented system wide in which there is a list of “standard office items” loaded in the Office Max website. When a department orders an item that is not a standard item, the product is automatically changed in the system to the standard item. This cannot be overridden. If any of the departments feel that they have items that need to be exempted from this new procedure, please contact the dean with the name and description of the item and the reason that it should be exempt. 
vi. Personnel changes – Jeff Thompson is now responsible for Graduate Studies in addition to research and sponsored programs. The new job posting sent out today listed the position that was vacated by Olga Morales last month when she retired.
vii. CSU online – CSUSB is considering three options: a) continue using what we currently use (i.e. Blackboard; b) use CSU online (Pearson); c) Use a 3rd party. The university is looking into all of the options before making a decision and may offer on-line programming under all three options.
3. Action Items:
4. Discussion Items:

a. Scheduling – George
i. Fall 2012 – The college has met target. Classes start on September 20th, 2012 and census will be on October 10th, 2012.
ii. Winter 2013 – Priority registration begins on October 29th, 2012.

b. Development update – Linda has been working with Aaron Moffett on the DisAbility Sports Festival sponsorships and accompanying him on speaking engagements. There is a Keck grant application in progress for $350k for Geology equipment. There was a letter of inquiry sent out to the Barona Tribe of Indians for $25k. The year-to-date gift totals for the college are at $101,103. On September 20th, 2012 there will be a WRI room dedication to celebrate $28,000 cash gift from the City of San Bernardino Municipal Water Department.  
c. Coyote PRIDE day – The event will be held on October 27th, 2012. The dean asked if any of the departments would like to participate and they indicated that they need more information about the event. In addition, they indicated that advance notice and coordination in selecting the event date would be beneficial in the future. The dean will send the email to the chairs regarding the Coyote PRIDE Day that was previously sent out to campus on September 14th, 2012.
d.  Strategy for handling requests from on and off campus – There was a discussion and the consensus from the group was that the dean will send out information to the chairs as she receives it. The chairs will get back to her as to whether or not their department will participate in the upcoming events. 
e. One-on-one meetings between the dean and chairs/director – There was a brief discussion and the chairs agreed that they will meet with the dean according to their individual preferences.  
f. WASC – It was reported that they will be looking for program level assessments done with measureable learning outcomes. Allen Butt is willing to meet with departments that need assistance. A discussion followed and the chairs asked that the dean get more clarification on what will be acceptable for departments to submit. The chairs also inquired as to whether or not there will be assigned time offered to faculty that are willing to work on the WASC accreditation. The dean asked the chairs to send her any assessment plans they currently have. George then reminded the chairs that the 5-year reviews will be coming up soon.
g. Added classes – The dean asked what is the baseline used to determine what is considered to be an added class from which a department should receive supplemental funds. There was a brief discussion and it appeared that the definition varies by department. 
h. Strategy for determining priorities – Tabled
i. 16 WTU teaching load – The dean asked how departments handle part time faculty that have 16 WTU teaching loads in a quarter. The chairs gave examples from their departments, and a discussion followed. 
5. Other – There was a brief discussion regarding 4-year degrees being offered at the Palm Desert Campus. The dean will invite Dave Maynard to a chair’s meeting to discuss this with them. 
